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APRIL 2019 

HALIFAX NEWS 
TOWN NEWS 

HALIFAX TOWN MEETING was held in the school gym at 246 Branch Road, Village of West Halifax, on 

Tuesday, March 5, from 10 am to about 11:45, followed by a convivial lunch to benefit the 8th Grade school 

trip. As there is no longer an independent school board in Halifax, the gathering dispersed after lunch. As usual, 

voting was open from 10 am to 7 pm in the same location.  
 

One non-resident of Halifax spoke, Marshal T Case of Wildlife Land Trust, a 

501c3 charitable organization. The trust acquired 115 acres including an old 

building from Pat Johnson in 2000. This land is now the site of an annual summer 

wildlife learning week every August. Open to schoolchildren age 5 to 15 years, 

the morning sessions cover the local wildlife including birds, turtles, frogs and 

bugs, with emphasis on the interconnections of an ecosystem and preservation of 

natural habitat. Some participants and their wildlife companions are pictured as 

well as educational leader, Merritt Youmell, who teaches Grades 1/2 in Halifax 

Elementary School during the school year.  

 

Five of the longest-serving members of the Halifax Volunteer Fire 

Department were honored during the Town Meeting for their service. 

They were Jerry Fairbanks (48 years), Lewis Sumner (54 years), 

Wayne Courser (61 years, 48 as Chief), Frank Maltese (45 years of 

service), and Roy Richardson (47 years). All but Roy are pictured.  
 

 

Incidentally, Ms Youmell and her 

students were called out for high praise 

by Halifax resident, Lynda Copeland 

(age 92), for exemplary behavior and 

cleverness at the February Senior 

Meal. Mrs. Copeland commented on 

the children’s friendliness, generosity, 

and ability to amuse themselves with 

math games during the lunch.  
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One of the lovelier aspects of the meeting was the opportunity to enjoy the set of 6 lovely paintings depicting 

Halifax circa 1890.  

 
~ Laurel Copeland, Halifax, Vermont 

 

Ms. Youmell’s 1st and 2nd graders are 

pictured reciting to the Seniors in the 

Halifax Community Hall on March 15th.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

NEW MUSIC IN TOWN 

Violinist Bekka Eowind, pictured with her violin, recently moved to Halifax. She 

teaches violin, facilitates string groups, and performs. Her instruments include 

fiddle and bass which she plays in a folk string band with her husband, a guitarist 

and banjo-player. She is getting a violin studio going for children and adults in 

Wilmington. You can contact Ms Eowind at 802-579-3739, or 

soversuzuki@gmail.com; webpage: https://suzukiassociation.org/people/bekka-

eowind.  
 

HALIFAX COMMUNITY HALL ACTIVITIES 

The Halifax Community Club (HCC) will resume monthly meetings in the Hall in April as we are experiencing 

a bad "mud season" this year -- the worst in several years. We thank to road crew for their diligent work on the 

roads. But mud is mud and hard to deal with!  

 

The HCC is trying to come up with some fundraiser ideas besides the ice cream trailer. After our extensive 

upgrades to the Community Hall, we are low on funds and need to 'beef up' our bank account. We don't like 

paying the bills with our reserve fund. The many upgrades to the building are a great success, making it easier 

to heat – and it stays warm longer, and looks beautiful inside and out. We are happy that we did the upgrades, 

just need to raise some funds so we can continue to keep the historic focal point in good repair. Send your ideas 

to me or Laurel (JWCinVt@gmail.com, PO Box 27 West Halifax 05358, LaurelACopeland@gmail.com).  
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To rent our beautiful, newly insulated Halifax Community Hall, contact Joan 

Courser at (802) 368-7733 or JWCinVT@gmail.com. - Joan Courser 
 

 

HALIFAX COMMUNITY CLUB 

will meet Monday, April 8, 

2019 at Halifax Community 

Hall, 20 Brook Road, at 6:45 

pm. The Halifax Community 

Club is a 501(c)3 charitable 

organization. Gifts are tax-

deductible. Contact: 

LaurelACopeland@gmail.com 

or 368-7097. HCC documents: 

https://czresearch.com/halifax/ 

 

HOW’S THE WEATHER? 

 

The temperature was -3F in the 

Village when I rolled through 

about 6 am on March 7th. And 

the huge pile of snow outside 

my living room window seemed 

to mock the thermometer 

pointing to 40 degrees on the 

27th. One of my nasturtiums 

bloomed (indoors). Still, this is great weather for maple sugaring and for logging. Yay, Spring!!  

SENIOR MEAL (CELEBRATING 20 YEARS IN HALIFAX) 

 

Senior Meal will be offered on Friday, April 19, 2019 ($3/senior requested; $4/other). We serve at 12 o’clock 

Noon in the Halifax Community Hall at 20 Brook Road, West Halifax. Menu: Pear and Cottage Cheese, Baked 

Ham, Mac and Cheese, a vegetable, rolls and dessert. All are welcome. The food is great, and the people are the 

best. Let Joan know you’re coming: 802-368-7733. 

 

FIRE DEPARTMENT NEWS 

• On March 2 at 9:15 AM three trucks and 17 men responded to a chimney fire on Larrabee Road. It was a 

very hot chimney fire and the department upgraded to a 'first alarm' which brought mutual aid from 

Whitingham to the scene and from Colrain MA to cover the Halifax station. 
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• On March 24 at 11:00 AM five men responded to a residence on Rte. 112 on a rescue call. Whitingham 

Rescue responded and also Deerfield Valley ambulance. A man was transported to Bennington hospital. 

The fire department has monthly 50-50 raffle tickets available. Ten dollars a month. Call Wayne at 802-368-

7733 if you are interested. A great way to support your fire department. Every little bit helps. They are an 

all-volunteer department that raises their own money for trucks and all other equipment. 

 

JOAN’S SIGHTINGS 

I have heard from a few folks with sightings....Elizabeth Smith saw an Ermine, a large Fox and wild Turkey. 

Liz Hull reported a Flying Squirrel and some Red Polls. Cathy Toby had Grosbeaks and lots of Red-Winged 

Blackbirds. Good to hear from you!  

Joan still has 40+ wild turkeys coming daily, actually 4 or 5 times a day!! I am looking forward to bare ground 

and them not coming each day though I have enjoyed them all winter. I was so surprised to look out one 

morning and see a "Tom" fanning his tail and strutting around: it must be Spring!! He has done it a few times 

lately. I am enjoying some spring birds, many Red-Winged Blackbirds -- they come and go. Grackles, Brown-

Headed Cowbirds, House Sparrow (?), Song Sparrow, White-Crowned 

Sparrow, Chickadees, one House Finch, Juncos, Titmice, Cardinals, 

Blue Jays, Red-bellied Woodpecker and a Coopers Hawk that caught 

one of my birds. Another sighting I did not enjoy was seeing a Fox 

checking out my chickens very near the coop one morning at 7 AM!!!! 

Frank Maltese sent a picture of a Barred Owl that came to visit them 

down on the VT-MA line (see photo). Were Susan’s chickens nervous?  

Laurel writes… Up on Hanson Road we’ve seen crows, red-wing 

blackbirds, juncos, a tufted titmouse, blue jays, chickadees, sparrows, 

phoebes, red squirrels, grey squirrels, and a porcupine 

(but no bluebirds: see 1951 2nd South Halifax 

clipping). This morning I smelled one of our foxes. A 

few confused wasps have emerged in the house. Up on 

Jolly Hill, Sue Kelly pointed out the tracks of a 

snowshoe hare. We have put out acoustic monitors to listen for the wood frogs. Up in 

Salisbury, the Blue-Spotted Salamanders are already on the move! But our pools are still 

covered in deep snow. As the 20-inch snowpack in the woods recedes, we expect our critters 

will emerge.  

Send your animal sightings to me at: jwcinvt@gmail.com - Joan Courser 

 

EGG REPORT FROM 1951 
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 News from 

Bygone Days 

~ C. Lancaster, Halifax Historical Society 

April 1949 

- 70 years ago - 
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Always wanted a firetruck?  

Halifax firetruck for sale! 

 

Halifax Volunteer Firemen roll out and 

check a hose in West Halifax 

NEWSLETTER - Got a great 

Halifax story? Write it up and 

send it over! Send your story to 

Joan at JWCinVt@gmail.com 

(802.368.7733) and / or Laurel at 

LaurelACopeland@gmail.com. 
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